

TOWN OF HOPEDALE Planning Board TOWN HALL 78 HOPEDALE STREET HOPEDALE, MA 01747

Stephen Chaplin Chairman Kaplan Hasanoglu, Member Jimmy Kohkar, Member Michael Costanza, Member

Hopedale Planning Board Meeting Minutes Via Zoom Video Conference August 3, 2022

Recorded meeting can be found on the Town of Hopedale website under meeting videos. The meeting was opened at 7:00 pm.

Members that were present: Stephen Chaplin, Chair

Michael Costanza Christopher Chase Kaplan Hasanoglu Jimmy Kohkar

Member that was absent: Jimmy Kohkar Planning Board Secretary: Mary Arcudi

Select Board Members: Brian Keyes, Bernie Stock, Glenda Hazard

Economic Development Committee: David Cedone, Tony Faath, Nicole Small, Chris Chase

Town Administrator:

Building Inspector:

Town Counsel:

Diana Schindler

Tim Aicardi

Nicole Costanzo

Applicants and Representatives: Caroline Frankel, Nick Obolensky, Doug Hartnett, Joseph

Antonellis, William Buckley, Jonathan Silverstein

Guests: Adam Chace, Antonio Pinto, Constant Poholek, Mary Bentley,

Tim Watson, Tara Chambers, Jacqueline Bart, Len Guertin, Elizabeth Callahan, Brian Poitras, Bob LaRochelle, Hannah Marsh, Haley Palazola, Mark Bourbeau Lewis Family, Ricardo Lima, Patrick Melle, Russ Bogartz, Carole, Mullen, Scott Savage

Stephen Chaplin made a motion to move the Overdale Parkway continuation hearing to the beginning of the meeting, seconded by Kaplan Hasanoglu. All were in favor.

Overdale Parkway Continuation Hearing

The applicant has requested via email to continue this hearing to the board's September monthly meeting. Stephen Chaplin made a motion to continue the hearing to September 7, 2022, seconded by Kaplan Hasanoglu and all were in favor.

Chairwomen Glenda Hazard called the Select Board meeting to order for a joint meeting with the Planning Board to continue the review of marijuana establishment Zoning Bylaw additions or amendments.

David Cedone called the Economic Development committee to order as well for a joint meeting with the Planning Board and Select Board to include their recommendations regarding marijuana establishment zoning bylaw additions or amendments.

Planning Board Chair Stephen Chaplin reviewed the topics to be discussed from the last joint meeting regarding revisions to the marijuana zoning bylaws which included consideration of a quota, buffer zone, special permit granting authority and overlay district planning.

Economic Development Committee Chair David Cedone reviewed his committee's research and discussions held at their last meeting. They reviewed other town host agreements and met with a Norton town official about their issues surrounding cannabis zoning in their town. This committee unanimously voted in favor of an overlay district which would include specific criteria in the zoning bylaws. They also unanimously agreed to a 500-foot buffer zone and a limit of 4 retail marijuana establishments in Hopedale.

Stephen Chaplin reviewed the buffer zone concerns of the Planning Board and asked the Economic Development committee chair what their rationale was regarding the change from 1000-foot to 500-foot buffer zone. Their rationale was for geographic diversity and hoping other areas in town could be considered if an overlay district was developed that would open up more areas through the changes in zoning. Nicole Small stated that Hopedale is surrounding by other towns that do not allow cannabis sales and locating on those sides of town could draw business. She reminded the boards that the police chief, support a quota of 3-4 retail marijuana establishments. Chris Chase, who is a member of the Planning Board and the Economic Development committee felt this was the best approach for the town. Creating the overlay map puts Hopedale in a position where businesses know where they can and cannot have a retail store.

Scott Savage, member of the Zoning Board of Appeals agrees with most of the changes suggested by the Economic Development committee but in his opinion, it should not be a matter of right; an applicant should still need a review by the ZBA for the special permit approval. Oversight with a special permit is needed to verify and clarify all details of the zoning bylaws by a board. Nicole Small felt by-right zoning would eliminate the need for a review by the ZBA if specific zoning bylaws were clearly defined in the zoning criteria.

Stephen Chaplin directed his question to the Select Board on their thoughts regarding changing the special permit granting authority to their board. Glenda Hazard stated this has not been discussed as a board and in her opinion, she does not believe they should be the permit granting authority. Brian Keyes felt there were some benefits but also can appreciate the ZBA weighing in. Bernie Stock is neutral to the idea.

Stephen Chaplin then directed these concerns to the Planning Board. Kaplan remarked that marihuana is a highly regulated industry and would consider making it by right with an overlay district. Granting the authority to the Select Board was offered by counsel since they already handle the host agreement. Mike Costanza felt it was tough to compare the town of Norton to Hopedale. Hopedale zoning bylaws are already in place for specific zoning locations and checks and balances are already in place. He is not in favor of an overlay district plan. Stephen Chaplin feels strongly that an overlay district is needed with special permit requirements in place. If Hopedale had more an extensive, detailed, specific special permit criteria for cannabis in place it would be helpful. Plus, Hopedale does not have a lot of undeveloped land. Kaplan Hasanoglu agrees with the Economic Development committee that if the regulations were established upfront, it would eliminate the additional hurdle businesses have to go through for the special permit. Stephen Chaplin did reflect and compared this to the past site plan review for GFI which then repeated an entire review by the ZBA which duplicated the process for the applicant, and wondered if the Planning Board should be the granting authority Chris Chase stated that in order to do the overlay, it would be done in a way that included all specifications for marijuana retail and manufacturing so that guidelines were in place. It removes the hurdle of repeating the process with a special permit. An overlay plan gives the business clear indications of where they can locate and how.

David Cedone remarked that his committee heavy discussed these topics. They looked at the burden this puts on the town boards. It would streamline the process, removing the litigation process and placing the exact rules right in the zoning. He believes it is the best approach to be clear and upfront. Nicole Small added that each town board can work together to draft the specific bylaws. Stephen Chaplin said the draft criteria would be drawn up before any final bylaw is written and then presented at a public hearing. Nicole Costanzo, legal counsel, added there are a host of other types of marijuana businesses to consider and will work with the boards to draft regulations.

Stephen Chaplin inquired to Diana Schinder when the Select Board was considering the next town meeting and it is tentatively being considered for mid-October. Diana said the boards should be considering the other types of marijuana businesses, especially regarding social

consumption. This is not allowed as of yet by the state. Deliver licenses have been allowed by the commission.

Stephen Chaplin asked Nicole Costanzo to begin drafting these zoning changes and the boards will meet again on August 17, 2022. This draft is to include language regarding social consumption, retail and cultivation.

Stephen Chaplin took a straw poll vote regarding a quota:

Glenda believes in a quota of 3.

Brian Keyes believes the boards should leave it to whether there is a buffer requirement.

Bernie Stock is not in favor of a quota, let the market decide.

Mike Costanza is not in favor of a quota, free market.

Kaplan is ok with a quota of 4 at this time and will review when the overlay map is created.

Chris Chase and the Economic Development Committee has recommended 4.

Stephen Chaplin then took a straw poll vote regarding the buffer zone:

Glenda Hazard is not in favor of the buffer zone.

Brian Keyes is in favor of the 1000-foot buffer zone to avoid clustering.

Bernie Stock is not in favor of the buffer zone, free market theory.

Stephen Chaplin is not in favor.

Mike Costanza is not in favor of buffer zone, opens up for all other businesses to request this as well moving forward.

Kaplan is in favor of a buffer zone but not sure if it should be 500 or 1000 foot.

Chris Chase believes if there is a quota, then there is no need for a buffer zone.

The Economic Development committee was asked why they recommended 500 feet instead of 1000-foot buffer zone and they cited the geographic diversity. In all of the research they did, the highest buffer zone by other towns was 750 feet, and most towns had 500 feet. David Cedone brought to their attention that 1000 feet would eliminate any other use of those buildings in the Charlesview development. The proposed business at Hartford Ave would be eliminated as well if reduced to 500 feet.

Constant Poholek, owner of Green River Cannabis, detailed his business in relations to the location of 150-156 Hartford Ave and Charlesview property in regards to the buffer zone and described his boutique business as compared to Caroline's Cannabis at the Charlesview location. Nick Obolensky, attorney for Caroline's Cannabis, responded to the concerns over the 6 Charlesview property and there is a proposal for marijuana product manufacturer there, not retail. It is not a business owned by Caroline's Cannabis. Both businesses just have the same attorney. Buffer zones protects that the businesses that the town selected to come to Hopedale are successful. The cannabis industry is already highly regulated. Caroline's is a boutique retail establishment as well. He believes the town should consider developing an overlay map and remove the cannabis business clustering.

After this discussion, no board members changed their minds on the buffer zoning.

A lengthy discussion proceeded regarding whether the conditions of cannabis would be by right or special permit. Nicole Costanzo proposed including both conditions for review in the draft. Stephen Chaplin noticed a comment by a resident that this would be similar to an ANR review that would still need to go through planning board.

Before closing the joint meeting, David Cedone stated that the Economic Development Committee feels strongly that a Town Planner is needed. Motion to adjourn the joint meeting was made by Nicole Small, seconded by Tony Faath. All were in favor. 9:27 pm Brian Keyes made a motion to adjourn the Select Board joint meeting, seconded by Bernie Stock. All were in favor. 9:27pm

Continuation of Public Hearing

Chairman Stephen Chaplin continued the public hearing for the citizens' petition request to have the zoning bylaws amended for non-medical marijuana retailers to prohibit special permits within 1000 feet of another retail marijuana establishment.

Nick Obolensky remarked that a lot of thought is focused regarding the current businesses instead of looking at this as a plan for the town and the economic considerations. There is a need for a buffer zone for all marijuana retail businesses as it allows for the most successful opportunities and avoids clustering. He and his client are asking the board to support the 1000 buffer zone.

Constant Poholek is in favor of an overlay district instead of buffer zone and to expand the current zoning. This would allow for more availability for cannabis retail locations. Hartford Ave. is a great location in his opinion. Mr. Pinto, owner of property at 150-156 Hartford Ave. strongly disagrees with the buffer zone

Rick Lima, 3 Whitney Road, disagrees with the buffer zone as it only benefits Caroline's Cannabis.

Mike Costanza made motion to close the public hearing, seconded by Chris Chase. All were in favor.

Stephen Chaplin made a motion to not put forth a recommendation for the proposed adoption to amend the zoning bylaws for non-medical marijuana retailers within 1000 feet of another retail marijuana establishment at the special Town Meeting. Mike Costanza seconded the motion and all were in favor.

75 Plain Street – GFI Partners - Review of amended construction sequencing plan
Joe Antonellis, attorney for GFI Partners, stated that on May 11, 2022 the Planning Board
approved the site plan for the entire warehouse to be built at 75 Plain Street. Based on internal
business decisions, the applicant is requesting to build the warehouse in two phases; the first
being one third of the size, reducing the pavement and parking. This would allow them to get the
process going. The applicant will follow through and build the infrastructure but only build
411,000 square feet of the warehouse. This will include all utilities, grading, and subsurface. By
phasing the project, phase one meets all zoning criteria.

A letter detailing the construction was sent to the building inspector. Graves Engineering, who performed the peer review, also was notified with the revised plans and confirmed a positive review and it does meet all zoning criteria.

Doug Hartnett shared the revised plans submitted for all to review and it outlined the approved grading and drainage plan. The phasing is to build 411,000 square feet and includes the same site driveway. Full demolition of existing site will be completed based on Mass DEP regulations. The east side of the site will be developed. Phase 2 will complete the warehouse 205,000 square feet

Stephen Chaplin reviewed the revised plan and mentioned the stabilizing is already in the order of conditions by Conservation and in the site plan approval. Chris Chase asked about the construction schedule and it is possible that phase 2 may roll right into phase 1 with no delay or the original schedule. He asked about the ZBA special permit process and it will still be needed for the phase 2 to proceed. Phase 1 does not implicate the ZBA jurisdiction since this phase is less impervious than the zoning bylaws.

Tim Aicardi, Hopedale Building Inspector, asked about the inspection process and fees which the applicant has agreed to fund.

Jonathan Silverstein suggested the fees be included in the revised decision.

Tim Watson, Water and Sewer Manager indicated they have no issue with this revised construction plan.

Mike Costanza had concerns regarding the ZBA special permit process and Tim Aicardi said the special permit process will be required to complete Phase 2.

Joe Antonellis will be attending the Board of Health meeting to address their specific concerns on August 18th. Their concerns are unrelated to the revised site plan phasing change. All documentation is on file at the Town Clerk's office.

Stephen made a motion to draft a favorable decision to be reviewed by the Planning Board on August 24, 2022. Kaplan seconded the motion and all were in favor.

Stephen Chaplin made a motion to close the hearing, seconded by Chris Chase. All were in favor.

Stephen Chaplin made a motion to approve the meeting minutes of May 4, 11, 16, June 1, 17 and July 6, 2022. Chris Chase seconded the motion and all were in favor.

Chris Chase inquired about open meeting law regarding communication documents he has received and how a 5-person board can discuss a pending case. Diana Schindler stated that all documentation should go through the Planning Board Chair and then these reports would be shared with all members via email.

Stephen Chaplin made a motion to adjourn at 10:55 pm, seconded by Mike Costanza. All were in favor.

Respectfully submitted,

Mary Arcudi Planning Board Secretary